The Bipolarity Paradox: A Preliminary Assessment of the Implications of the Strengthening China-Russia "Quasi-Alliance" for the Korean Peninsula

Lyle Goldstein and Vitaly Kozyrev

Structured Abstract

Article Type: Research Article

Purpose: Scholars have been debating the geopolitical importance of the strengthening China-Russia relationship for some time, noting that the relationship does not constitute a full alliance, but still might have great significance for world politics. This paper aims to improve on this scholarship by examining the evolution of China-Russia cooperation as it relates to the future of North Korea, especially in the wake of Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

Design, Methodology, Approach: This scholarship represents a methodological advance over most previous discussions of the China-Russia relationship. It embraces the historical development of this relationship, probes structural arrangements in relationship to regional stability, and also draws upon extensive Russian and Chinese language data sets which constitute the material for a "discourse analysis," to achieve a deeper understanding of this relationship as it pertains to the Korean Peninsula.

Findings: Overall, this study documents substantial cooperation between Beijing and Moscow with respect to Korean affairs. While some disagreements between China and Russia do exist in this sphere, the main implication of these developments is the trend toward a hardening of the bipolar structure in Northeast Asia, informed by the growing influence of patriotic and nationalistic elite groups within both China and Russia. However, the study

Brown University: lyle_goldstein@brown.edu; Endicott College: vkozyrev@endicott.edu



North Korean Review / Volume 19, Number 2 / Fall 2023 / pp. 37–58 / ISSN 1551-2789 (Print) / DOI: 10.2307/NKR/19.2. / © 2023 McFarland & Company, Inc.

points out a paradox in that this hardening of bipolarity could actually help to stabilize the spiraling tensions that have surrounded North Korea in recent decades.

Practical Implications: This paper may help students and policymakers alike in Northeast Asia evaluate the significance of the China-Russia quasi-alliance. Overall, this paper supports the conclusion that the dangers of the China-Russia quasi-alliance need not be exaggerated.

Originality Value: This paper is innovative insofar as it gives balanced attention to both China's and Russia's discourses and policies toward North Korea and evaluates the influence of Moscow-Beijing's growing cooperation in the context of the Russia-Ukraine war, as it may impact the future of North Korea and the wider region.

Key Words: China-Russia strategic cooperation, North Korean nuclear crisis, the Ukraine War and East Asian security, US-South Korea alliance

I. Introduction

During July 2019, air force bombers from Russia and China linked up over the Sea of Japan and undertook a first ever joint strategic aviation patrol. After scrambling an altogether outsized fighter interceptor force to meet the visiting bombers, South Korean aircraft actually fired warning shots and flares, prompting a Russian general to complain of "aerial hooliganism." In a somewhat similar first, a joint flotilla of ten Chinese and Russian warships brazenly sortied through the narrow Tsugaru Strait separating the Japanese main islands of Honshu and Hokkaido in October 2021. Such joint maneuvers by the erstwhile China-Russia quasi-alliance raised tensions even as the Northeast Asia region had been trying to recover from both the Covid-19 pandemic and the dangerous North Korea nuclear showdown that preceded it.

Now, a new crisis is sweeping over the region, and this must be viewed as a major reverberation of the violent catastrophe that has enveloped Eastern Europe since Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022. A major impact of the Ukraine War appears to be the further consolidation of alliance structures in the Asia-Pacific region, including between the US, Japan, and South Korea. At the same time, North Korea has resumed a rapid pace of missile development and Pyongyang has also countered by overtly reaching out to energize its old friendship with Moscow. September 2023 witnessed an extraordinary summit between the North Korean and Russian leaders and, shortly thereafter, North Korean weapons and munitions have started to flow into Russia in significant quantities. Meanwhile, the China-Russia relationship has also consolidated further. Indeed, June 2023 witnessed the fifth joint strategic aviation exercise linking Chinese and Russian air forces in a sortie that "entered the southern and eastern parts of the Korean Air Defense Identification Zone (KADIZ)." Taken together, these ominous developments seem to imply the solidification of a bipolar structure somewhat reminiscent of the 1950s.

This paper will examine the impact of closer coordination between China and Russia for the Korean Peninsula, and with respect to North Korea policies, in particular. This analysis is drawn from the acknowledgment that the nature of the current Russo-Chinese strategic partnership could be characterized as a "quasi-alliance," which is interpreted in the literature as "a national interest–driven close alignment in worldviews and general foreign policy goals leading to ... consultations and close coordination of practical policies, with

no automatic commitments."5 We concur with some existing assessment of Russian-Chinese relations as a partnership with "strong institutional foundations for an alliance," but with some limitations which determined China's policy of distancing itself from Moscow's invasion of Ukraine,⁷ and specific strategies to secure a country's role in a concert-like management of international relations, which also fit the characteristics of quasi-alliance, or "entente." Methodologically, this analysis relies on the numerous studies in the literature which justify the generally positive role of a bipolar international order for power balancing and international stability.9 To examine Russia's and China's specific perspective on North Korea, the elements of discourse analysis seem to be helpful for determining the role of prominent experts in the formation of an official policy course in China and Russia toward North Korea. 10 One of the authors of this piece specifically examined the evolution of the Chinese position toward the North Korea nuclear crisis and the situation on the Korean Peninsula, especially during the U.S.-North Korea crisis in 2017.11 As the situation on the peninsula deteriorated, Chinese experts presented polar views on the relations between Beijing and Pyongyang ranging from favoring North Korea to cutting ties with this traditional Chinese ally, due to Pyongyang's provocative behavior. Some scholars (such as Chu Shulong, Shen Zhihua) have advocated for severing ties with North Korea and putting emphasis on the sanctions regime including China's unilateral sanctions. Other scholars, including China's prominent strategic thinkers Yan Xuetong, Wang Xiaobo, and Dai Xu, had been consistent in opposing sanctions against North Korea and in considering China and Russia's nuclear umbrellas for Pyongyang, in exchange for denuclearization. The majority of Chinese scholars presented the widespread view that in solving the North Korea nuclear issue, all interested parties should prioritize stability first, then denuclearization second. Some Chinese experts stressed the role of China and Russia in seeking ways to preserve stability on the Korean Peninsula. The Russian scholars have also been divided between the "liberals" (Georgy Kunadze, Sergey Lukonin, and Vassily Mikheev, who called for strengthening the South Korean vector and considered cooperation with the DPRK undesirable, and Pyongyang incapable of negotiating), skeptics (analysts from the Institute of World Economics and International Relations [IMEMO] who sought negotiations on the Korean Peninsula crisis without inviting North Korea), and "pragmatists" who advocated for an equidistant and interest-based approach (Georgy Toloraya, Marina Kukla, Alexander Zhebin, Alexander Matzegora).12

The investigation unfolds in five steps: first the crucial historical background of Russia-China interaction on the Korean Peninsula is expanded upon. That is followed by a look at how this relationship has developed in the era of Kim Jong-un. The third and fourth sections evaluate the results of the 2022 Russian invasion of Ukraine for China-Russia policies impacting Korea. The fifth section lays out a number of related policy recommendations. While the situation continues to develop in troubling ways, a preliminary but somewhat counterintuitive conclusion is reached in this analysis: that given the nature of a Russo-Chinese "quasi-alliance," the West should capitalize on the ability of China and Russia to secure coordinated effort on the Korean Peninsula without being endangered by a much more robust alignment between China, Russia, and North Korea. Moreover, a consolidating Russia-China partnership in Northeast Asia enhanced by the Ukraine crisis could help to eventually stabilize the volatile Korean situation.

II. Historical Background of China-Russia Interaction on the Korean Peninsula

China-Russia interaction has a long history that goes back to their common dread of the Mongols, ¹³ but in modern history, the two countries had experienced some periods of confrontation and both developed complex relationships with Japan. ¹⁴ The Chinese kingdoms developed tributary relationships with their Korean counterparts during the Korean Three Kingdoms (1st century BC–7th century AD). China aided Korean armies against Toyotomi Hideyoshi's invading samurai during the Imijin War (1592–98). ¹⁵ In this war, the Ming fleet helped Korea's famous turtle boats drive off the Japanese. For the next three centuries, Korea existed as a tributary state of the Middle Kingdom, but a newly dynamic Japan, following the Meiji reforms, ended that arrangement by trouncing China during the Sino-Japanese War of 1894–95.

While Russian explorers had reached the Pacific Ocean as early as 1639, it took centuries for successive Tsars to consolidate Russia's hold over Siberia—a process that certainly benefited from China's rapid decline in the 19th century. A window into the Russian perspective on Korea is provided by a new account of the Russian frigate *Pallada* in East Asian waters during 1854: "...although Korea observes rituals connected to its nominal status as China's vassal, it effectively operates as an independent state. Previous incidents [make us] confident that the Qing government would not lift a finger to defend Korea ..." In 1896–97 the Korean King Gojong stayed at the Russian legation, and Russian diplomats were heavily involved in the situation around Korea. After Japan was denied the Liaodong Peninsula in the Triple Intervention, Japan was further perturbed by Russia's revolutionary Trans-Siberian Railway.

The short, bloody Russo-Japanese War (1904–05) witnessed Russia's utter humiliation. However, Japanese ambitions in Northeast Asia went well beyond Korea, of course, reaching deep into Siberia during the Russian Civil War and eventually carving out the puppet state of Manchukuo. China remained rather prostrate under Chiang Kai-shek, but Tokyo's march into Northeast Asia was decisively halted by the Soviets at Nomonhan (Mongolia) in 1939.

After World War II, Soviet leader Joseph Stalin sought to preserve and expand Soviet gains in Northeast Asia. Historian John Lewis Gaddis notes that the Soviet dictator was brazen enough to ask for Soviet occupation of Hokkaido at the Potsdam Conference, after obtaining related assurances at Yalta. With a haunting echo of current Kremlin decision-making in Ukraine, one expert observes: Directly contiguous to the important Soviet naval center at Vladivostok.... North Korea was a region that had to be denied to a potential adversary. It was Kim Il-sung himself who pushed most forcefully for unification by force, but he had gained the support of both Stalin and also Mao. China could not have fought the US to a stalemate in that conflict without very ample Soviet military assistance. It is increasingly common of late for Russians and Chinese to sentimentalize regarding this "Golden Age" in the relationship. North Korea had been reduced to rubble during the war by a US air campaign in which America dropped more bombs than they had in the entire Second World War, so "China and the Soviet Union ... worked hard to rebuild the country. The North benefited immensely from this."

This "Golden Age" of the Sino-Soviet alliance came to a swift end at the end of the 1950s and Pyongyang's nuclear ambitions are largely an artifact of this tussle among the

Eurasian giants. In addition, the ideological crisis among the two communist giants in the 1960s prompted the Kim regime to develop North Korea's own version of socialism, much more totalitarian and based on nationalist ideals.²⁴ Amidst the confrontation in the communist "camp," Pyongyang had to balance between Moscow and Beijing, signing treaties of friendship with both which included mutual defense clauses.²⁵ Jonathan Pollack's authoritative account of the North Korean nuclear program explains that the Yongbyon reactor was built with Soviet technical assistance and went critical in 1965. This author asks: "...did the Russians fear that North Korea would turn to China if Moscow failed to provide meaningful assistance to Pyongyang? ... Khrushchev probably hoped to pull Kim more firmly into the Soviet camp."²⁶

A recent Chinese account suggests that the leadership in Beijing and Pyongyang were similarly inclined to disparage Khrushchev's critique of Stalin's rule.²⁷ Even so, over the course of several years, Kim came to see Mao's Cultural Revolution as "mass lunacy' that endangered North Korea."²⁸ By the end of the decade, Kim had signed new agreements with the USSR and had plans to completely upgrade DPRK military systems with Soviet hardware. The Moscow-Pyongyang relationship, however, was not entirely stable at this time. A Russian assessment of this period recognizes that the January 1968 seizure of the USS *Pueblo* by North Korean forces brought "our country [the USSR] to the brink of nuclear war" with the United States.²⁹ Pollack explains: "Brezhnev had become far warier of close alliance ties to the North in light of the DPRK's risk-taking.... Senior Soviet officials had repeatedly deferred consideration of major new aid requests from Pyongyang, including Kim's renewed push for nuclear reactors."³⁰

As China transitioned to the leadership of Deng Xiaoping, the October 1983 bombing by North Korea of a South Korean delegation in Burma became a severe breaking point in the PRC-DPRK relationship.³¹ The September Soviet shootdown of the South Korean airliner near Sakhalin Island, meant that the Cold War in the Asia-Pacific region was intensifying yet again. Firmly now in the Soviet orbit (against the China-US alignment), the new Soviet leader Konstantin Chernenko acceded to Kim's pleading on transferring the nuclear reactor. His successor, Mikhail Gorbachev, allowed the nuclear reactor transfer, but only after Pyongyang had signed a Non-Proliferation Treaty in December 1985.³² Yet, powerful winds of reform were blowing. Between 1985 and 1991, Soviet trade with South Korea increased by more than 20 times.³³

The collapse of the USSR in 1991 set off massive reverberations across the entire world, including on the Korean Peninsula. Both Beijing and Moscow moved quite quickly to establish diplomatic relations with South Korea. Seoul's formal diplomatic relations with Beijing date from August 1992, and with Russia diplomatic relations officially began on September 30, 1990. The consequences proved severe for North Korea. As one contemporary Chinese account relates, Moscow at that time pursued a foreign policy of "kissing the West [亲西方]," and the related marketization drive meant the end of Moscow's subsidies to Pyongyang and its demand for hard currency to trade.³⁴ This amounted to "a grave attack against the North Korean economy."³⁵

In such circumstances, ebullient optimism surrounding the end of the Cold War quickly yielded to a full-blown military-political crisis during 1994, as Washington weighed military options on the Korean Peninsula for the first time in decades to prevent the DPRK from cheating on its nuclear commitments. Former President Jimmy Carter flew to Pyongyang to

negotiate the so-called Agreed Framework with Kim Il-sung in June 1994. That agreement seemed to restrain inter-Korean tensions, at least for a while, despite occasional flareups including a major naval skirmish in September 1996 and Pyongyang's firing of a multi-stage rocket over Japan in mid–1998. Still, the winds of peace swept over the Peninsula with the first ever Inter-Korean Summit in June 2000, for which South Korean leader Kim Dae-jung won the Nobel Peace Prize. In a somewhat remarkable gesture a month later, the new President of Russia Vladimir Putin, in office for just a couple of months, flew into Pyongyang. According to one recent examination of Russia's policy toward Korea, this was actually an attempt by Putin to try to salvage the Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty. Visits by US Secretary of State Madeleine Albright in October 2000 and then by Chinese President Jiang Zemin in 2001 completed this flurry of diplomacy.

Unfortunately, the 9/11 attacks against the US had rather grave implications for the Korean Peninsula, especially since the Bush Administration opted to identify North Korea as part of an "Axis of Evil" that also included Iran and Iraq. Chinese analyses suggest that before the US launched the Iraq War, North Korean nuclear plans intensified. Pyongyang gave formal notice that it would withdraw from the NPT in January 2003. Chinese President Hu Jintao did visit North Korea in 2005, the last such visit by a Chinese head of state for many years. In October 2006, Pyongyang tested its first nuclear weapon. According to one influential US official's account: "There was no country more outraged by the nuclear test than China." Indeed, major fractures seemed to intensify between Beijing and Pyongyang, but the alleged North Korean sinking in March 2010 of the ROK corvette *Cheonan* badly divided China, from both South Korea and the US as well. Spiking tensions on the Korean Peninsula formed the major backdrop for Washington's "pivot to Asia." One may surmise that Moscow and Beijing were already coordinating policy closely during the 2010 crisis. As leading Russian sinologist Alexander Lukin concluded: "Thanks to the successful efforts of Russia and China, the Korean sides were brought back from the brink."

III. Russia-China Orientation in the Era of Kim Jong-un

Notably during this extremely tense time, Pyongyang reached out to Moscow and Kim Jong-il made a visit to the Russian Far East in August 2011.³⁹ Less than six months later, the second leader of North Korea, who had actually been born near Khabarovsk in Russia,⁴⁰ died leaving his "Hermit Kingdom" to his designated heir Kim Jong-un. As Jung Pak observes, Kim Jong-un lacks "any sense of affinity with Beijing and Moscow, which had figured so prominently in the consciousnesses of his grandfather and his father."⁴¹

Moscow continued making overtures to the new North Korean leader. As one expert in Moscow explained in September 2012, when the Kremlin announced an agreement to write off 90% of North Korea's debt to Russia: "It's also a sign of political will from Russia." With respect to Beijing, however, Kim Jong-un's emergence put additional strain on an already difficult relationship. China had been deeply shocked and embarrassed by the 2006 nuclear test. Shielding Pyongyang from widespread international opprobrium in the wake of the *Cheonon* incident hardly enamored Chinese leaders to the regime in Pyongyang.

The North Korean missile test in April 2012, and then in February 2013 infuriated both

China and Russia. Moscow supported UNSC Resolution 2094 adopted on March 2013, but Russia also increased its food supplies to North Korea. Over the course of 2013, Pyongyang's relations with Beijing soured even further. A shockingly direct editorial after the early February nuclear test in the Chinese newspaper *Global Times* did not mince words: "[T]here could even arise [in China–North Korean relations] a break similar to that of China and the Soviet Union [back in the 1960s]." Notably, China's foreign policy elite hardly appreciated that the new crisis on the Korean Peninsula seemed to overshadow Xi Jinping's accession to power in Beijing during spring 2013. The execution of Kim Jong-un's uncle, Jang Songthaek, in December 2013 signaled that Pyongyang was willing to further challenge Beijing's approach.

But Moscow was not in accord with Beijing's more hardline approach to Pyongyang. In a hint of what would occur after 2022, the Russia–North Korea relationship witnessed dramatic improvement during 2014 in what Alexander Vorontsov termed "a sort of renaissance," which included high level visits and new trade agreements. 45 By the end of that watershed year, Putin had even proffered an invitation to Kim Jong-un to visit Moscow. 46 That visit did not materialize, most likely due to Chinese objections. Still, numerous trade delegations traveled between the two countries and in mid–2014 the "universal freight terminal" went into operation at the North Korean Port of Rajin. 47

Chinese observers were generally encouraging greater Russian attention to the Korea issue. For instance, one Chinese analysis assessed in late 2014: "China wants to see North Korea break out of ... isolation, so if Russia and North Korea improve economic ties, this will lighten the long-time burden on China." Indeed, Beijing seemed to be rethinking its rather confrontational approach from 2013. In October 2014, therefore, a long and flattering article about Kim Jong-un graced the cover page of *Global Times*. As an illustration of the increasing momentum in the Russia-China quasi-alliance after 2014 and also the related coalescing of Chinese and Russian viewpoints on North Korea, Beijing and Moscow initiated a "regular vice-ministerial dialogue on security in Northeast Asia centered on Korean issues, with meetings normally conducted twice a year."

Russian analyses of Korea from this period reflect a growing tendency to sympathize with the Chinese perspective. For instance, Georgy Toloraya, one of Russia's top North Korea experts, assessed in early 2016: "...the threat from Pyongyang allows Washington to 'rein in' its allies in the Asia-Pacific region—Japan and South Korea, to maintain and build here large formations and serious military offensive potential aimed at the realization of a long-term strategic goal—to contain China." In Beijing, meanwhile, a rather extraordinary article appeared against a confrontational approach to the DPRK: "...China still needs to promote the strategic balance of power in this region through developing political relations with North Korea." The author also comments on the Russian factor, observing, "Although Russia has been actively developing its ties with North Korea, its influence is limited. ... China cannot avoid recognizing [its] responsibility." 52

During Trump's first year in office in 2017, North Korea tested 23 different ballistic missiles, including a salvo launch in March and a successful ICBM test on July 4.⁵³ Prior to this, North Korea conducted a hydrogen bomb test on January 6, 2016,⁵⁴ which angered Beijing and Moscow, but Russia took a balanced position in the preparation of UNSC Resolution 2375 (September 11, 2017) on the test of a hydrogen bomb.⁵⁵ With tensions growing, some Chinese experts expressed concerns that the US-ROK alliance could be entertaining plans

for a preemptive strike. Other Chinese specialists decried "pressure tactics against China to deal with the North Korea crisis" and asserted that if the US–Japan–South Korea alliance morphs into an anti–China/Russia [bloc], then "China and Russia will also strengthen countermeasures." ⁵⁶

In Beijing, the gulf between the "abandon North Korea faction" and the "protect North Korea" faction appeared as wide as ever. Thus, at Tsinghua University, one leading scholar argued "tolerating amounts to abetting," and advocated for stronger sanctions. By contrast, another leading Tsinghua scholar said that sanctions would only ensure that China and North Korea become adversaries.⁵⁷

In 2017, one prominent China expert Alexander Gabuev pointed to Russia's enhanced opportunity to "defend North Korea" due to China's potential costs of moving closer to Pyongyang at the time of bargaining with the US over bilateral trade. ⁵⁸ Challenging the US strategy of "maximum pressure," Putin stated in September 2017 that UN sanctions would not work, because the North Koreans "would rather eat grass" than give up their nuclear arsenal. Putin was speaking at the Eastern Economic Forum in Vladivostok, and the guests included not only Prime Minister Shinzo Abe of Japan, but also the newly elected Moon Jae-in of South Korea. Despite Putin's skepticism, the Kremlin nevertheless went along with a raft of new UN sanctions in December 2017. A leading Russian security expert explains: "Chinese lobbying was the most important reason for Moscow's decision to go along with the UN Security Council vote penalizing North Korea." ⁵⁹

After a year of grave tensions, the clouds of war dissipated over the course of 2018–19. President Trump undertook three meetings, including two summits, with Kim Jong-un. But focusing here on Beijing-Moscow coordination, it is noteworthy that the Chinese Foreign Minister had first forwarded the so-called "double suspension" proposal on March 8, 2017. At a summit in Moscow on July 4, Xi and Putin announced a joint initiative based on the idea that military tensions on the Korean Peninsula can be immediately de-escalated through a three-stage implementation of a "double freeze" of US-South Korean military maneuvers and DPRK nuclear missile tests. As Russia's observer Artyom Lukin noted, "it was the first time that China and Russia had so clearly articulated their common position with respect to North Korea."

Still, it was obviously China that assumed the lead in the Korea diplomacy among the two Eurasian powers. One Chinese expert additionally claims that that "secret first" meetings between North and South Korean officials took place in China during November 2017.⁶³ Most illustrative of China's major role in Korean Peninsula diplomacy were the five summit meetings that took place between Xi and Kim during 2018–19. Reporting on Kim's historic first trip to Beijing in March 2018, Chinese expert Su Xiaohui observed that Kim had already been invited to Russia some time ago, but she suggested that it is highly significant that the North Korean leader's first trip abroad was to Beijing.⁶⁴

Even as China's influence over the Korean Peninsula appeared to be growing apace, there are ample signs that Russia as "junior partner" remained a component of Beijing's larger strategy in Korean affairs. According to one Russian specialist, "Top Russian officials, including Putin himself, have repeatedly praised China as the country that has contributed the most to the current diplomatic progress on the peninsula." Still, Moscow remained active, for instance, by inviting Moon in mid–2018 with Moon even addressing the Duma. The Russian press delighted in Moon's interest in Russian proposals to increase security and

trade ties. ⁶⁶ Two Chinese authors, both graduates of Kim Il-sung University in Pyongyang, are highly skeptical of American motives and assess that for North Korea, "having nuclear weapons means securing life and denuclearization means death." Notably, they observe that "China-Russia cooperation could be among the decisive external factors in the future of the Korean Peninsula." And this sense appears to be reciprocated on the Russian side.

Russian North Korea expert Toloraya praised a Chinese proposal: "CRID—'conditional, reciprocal, incremental denuclearization' ... I like this formula ... it represents a gradual process of disarmament." During October 2018, Russia put on the enormous Vostok [East] military exercises with substantial Chinese participation. Stephen Blank notes that Russia's Vostok-2018 exercise originally reflected apprehension about a US strike on North Korea that could oblige them to respond. It was likely not at all coincidental that during the same month North Korean, Russian and Chinese deputy foreign ministers gathered for "their first ever trilateral meeting in Moscow. The present China-Russia-DPRK coalition is in a sense a throwback to the 1950s when all three countries were Communist allies against the United States—only this time it is Beijing, rather than Moscow, that is the leader of the trio," surmised Artyom Lukin. The Putin summit with Kim in Vladivostok during April 2019 underlined, once again, Moscow's emergence as "junior partner" but the crowning achievement of years of summitry for Pyongyang was undoubtedly Xi's visit to the North Korean capital in July 2019. According to the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs: "Pyongyang was brimming with luxuriant landscape, blooming flowers, and a friendly atmosphere."

Amidst the Covid-19 health and economic shocks, many observers are coming around to realize that little has actually changed on the Korean Peninsula despite the many crises, along with the parade of summits during the last five years. Yet, Russia and China continue to harmonize their strategies with respect to the Korean Peninsula, coordinating in multilateral forums, especially within the UN Security Council, and pursuing common military deterrence, arms control, sanctions, and economic development policies.

IV. Into the Cauldron of War: Moscow's Evolving Approach after February 2022

North Korea has become a staunch supporter of Russia in international venues by opposing the UN voting against Russian aggression in both February and March 2022. Pyongyang also did not support the UNGA resolution condemning Russia's decision to annex the four southeastern regions of Ukraine on September 29, 2022. As prominent Korea expert Andrei Lankov observes, by voting against anti–Russian resolutions North Korean diplomats receive votes from their Russian counterparts against resolutions harmful to the DPRK, which Russia can block in the UN Security Council. Along with China's pro–Russian neutrality, Pyongyang's support of the Kremlin has raised the question of future relations between Moscow and the Kim regime against the background of Russia's increased dependency on China. In addition, Moscow's long-nurtured cooperative relations with Seoul have significantly deteriorated.

On one hand, Moscow's position toward the situation on the Korean Peninsula has not changed much. Russia's strategic alignment with North Korea for the past two decades has been driven by Russia's intent to constrain Pyongyang's risky unilateral behavior that stirred

Moscow's fear of being dragged into an unwanted military contingency. Russia has not been supportive of North Korea's nuclear status out of a belief that tensions on the Korean Peninsula could be used by the US to intensify hostilities, leading to an escalation of the arms race. Partnership with Pyongyang has long remained a factor of Russia's domestic politics, due to historical and ideological commonalities. Prior to the war in Ukraine, Russia had been consistent in pursuing its "equidistance" strategy, developing ties with both North and South Korea. Lacking nonhegemonic ambitions in the Asia-Pacific, Russia has been seeking to help Pyongyang diplomatically, preferably playing the role of a facilitator of prospective bilateral US–North Korea or multilateral arms control and confidence-building agreements. At the same time, Russia has been consistent in supporting international sanctions against North Korea. As the Russian ambassador to North Korea Alexander Matsegora recently stated, Russia remains interested in the normalization of inter-Korean relations, but Moscow prefers that the North and South hold direct talks without outside interference. **

On the other hand, after the outbreak of the Russia-Ukraine war, Moscow has become even more articulate about North Korea's rationale for nuclearization given the growing external security threat from the upgraded US-South Korea alliance. As Stephen Blank noted, Russia (and China) had been regarding the whole crisis on the Korean Peninsula as a regional security issue, rather than merely a denuclearization problem. This logic has become even more appealing to Moscow since February 2022. Pyongyang has seemingly realized the limits of its conventional combat capabilities, and this has likely prompted the DPRK in 2022 to compensate by significantly increasing the intensity of its missile tests. Each of the compensate by significantly increasing the intensity of its missile tests.

Appreciative of Pyongyang's consistent support of Moscow's war in Ukraine, the Russian leadership has become one of the two most active regional powers (along with China) that oppose Western pressure on Pyongyang, pointing to unwarranted US policies as the root cause of the region's security crisis. Igor Vishnevetsky, deputy director of the Department for Nonproliferation and Arms Control of the Russian Foreign Ministry, asserts that the US has been "doing everything to convince Pyongyang of the need to possess nuclear weapons to protect its sovereignty..."83

By summer 2022, as the Biden administration increased its military and financial support of Ukraine within its strategy "to escalate to de-escalate," Pyongyang made some important moves to signal its unshakeable solidarity with Moscow. On July 13, 2022, North Korea became the fifth country to recognize the Luhansk and Donetsk republics of Donbas, which led to intensive diplomatic exchange between these regions and Pyongyang. These ties included participation of North Korea's construction workers in rebuilding war-torn zones of eastern Ukraine. Some Russian experts indicated that Russia's actions in Ukraine led to a fundamental change in the strategy of North Korea and to closer relations between Moscow and North Korea.85

In 2023, Russia has remained determined to block any US attempts to tighten the sanctions regime against Pyongyang. ⁸⁶ The Kim leadership has been emboldened by the new opportunity to re-engage Russia. In January 2023, the DPRK's top-ranking party official Kim Yo-jung, Kim Jong-un's sister, criticized the Western decision to supply modern tanks to Ukraine, stating that North Korea would "always stand in the same trench" side by side with the Russian army and people. ⁸⁷ On June 12, 2023, North Korean leader Kim Jong-un sent a congratulatory telegram to President Putin on the occasion of Russia's National Day

expressing continuous solidarity and support from North Korea. US officials also accused the North Korean leadership of supplying Russia with weapons allegedly intended for the Wagner private military company.⁸⁸

An increasing number of Russian strategists opine that Russia should recognize the DPRK as a full-fledged and equal ally. Trade relations between Moscow and Pyongyang remain on a very low level, which stands in a great contrast with approximately US\$15.3 billion in bilateral trade between North Korea and China. One prominent Russian strategist Sergey Markov suggests that Russia should immediately withdraw from all anti–North Korean sanctions agreements. He also contends that Pyongyang has had good reason to create its nuclear weapons since it deters the threat of missile strikes from South Korea which is occupied by the US. He additionally believes that there have never been any legitimate grounds for imposing sanctions against the DPRK or Russia. Markov calls for opening up grain supplies to Pyongyang, in exchange for "relatively cheap North Korean shells and missiles..." for use in the Ukraine War. In addition, according to Markov, the North Korean army should become directly involved into the Ukraine War, both to assist the Russians and also to gain combat experience. Another Russian policy strategist has proposed the formation of an official defense alliance with North Korea.

There are also growing questions in Russia with respect to sanctions against North Korea. One prominent Russian Korea expert Alexander Zhebin argues that the UN sanctions aimed to secure the non-proliferation regime, and, being comprehensive, have also targeted North Korea's conventional weapons manufacturing capabilities, including the defensive ones, which places Pyongyang in a very vulnerable position while Japan and South Korea, in alliance with the US, successfully upgrade and modernize their conventional weapons, some of which are currently being supplied to Poland and may ultimately end up in Ukraine. As a result, the sanctions, which have been designed to curb North Korea's nuclear missile programs, "produced the exact opposite result: facing additional difficulties in maintaining a conventional deterrence potential, Pyongyang has accelerated its nuclear missile program in order to compensate for the growing imbalance in this area."92 For the initial period of the war, Moscow and Pyongyang denied any transfer of equipment or ammunition supplies from North Korea into Russia for the war in Ukraine. Nevertheless, the Russian ambassador Matsegora highly appraised the achievements of the North Korean defense industry. In addition, Russia has restored regular railway communication with North Korea, and it intends to resume coal supplies via North Korea in the autumn of 2023.

Russia's Ukraine conundrum has been beneficial for Pyongyang, as it has been able to make North Korea an even more important partner for Moscow. In April 2023, prior to his visit to Washington, South Korean President Yoon Suk-yeol promised to undertake "appropriate measures" to go beyond limitations to support Ukraine, "a country that's been illegally invaded both under international and domestic law." On the day of this interview (April 18, 2023), Chinese President Xi Jinping expressed in a telegram to North Korean leader Kim Jong-un his readiness to develop bilateral relations and take them to a new level. The Kremlin responded that supplying arms to Ukraine "would make Seoul a participant in the conflict," and Korea's military assistance to Kyiv will have an "extremely negative" effect on Moscow's approach "to resolving the situation on the Korean Peninsula." Russia's ex-president Dmitry Medvedev warned that in case of Korea's arms supplies to Ukraine, the "latest samples of Russian weapons" would be provided to North Korea. Some popular

patriotic Russian media even suggested that Moscow should take the DPRK under the Russian "nuclear umbrella," and invite North Korean military personnel or volunteers to train in Ukraine to disable South Korean weapons that could harm their country in the event of a war on the Korean Peninsula. ⁹⁵ At the time of publication in October 2023, it is now confirmed that North Korean arms and munitions are indeed flowing into Russia for use in the Ukraine War.

In the current complex international security environment, Moscow's strategic coordination with Beijing on North Korea could be considered as one of the key problems facing Russia's new strategic exchanges with Pyongyang. Russian expert Igor Nikolaychuk believes that Moscow has to follow the policy course toward North Korea set by China. ⁹⁶ But, given the new circumstances and the formation of a triangular alignment among China, Russia, and North Korea, the latter is receiving an opportunity to be integrated into a new Eurasian grouping. ⁹⁷

V. China's Reappraisal in the Wake of the Ukraine Crisis

For reasons of both proximity and power, Beijing's view of the Korean Peninsula remains significantly more important than Moscow's. Overall, there is evidence that China is greatly disturbed by the direction of affairs in Northeast Asia, and on the Korean Peninsula in particular since the Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022.

According to Chinese sources, the tightening of the South Korea-US alliance has been well underway since early 2021, when the Biden Administration came into office. It is noted that the Trump Administration fostered major anti-American sentiment in South Korea by pressuring Seoul to pay "an exorbitant price" in order to retain the US troop presence in South Korea. This tactic is even described as a form of "extortion" [敲诈]. However, the improved alliance relationship was manifested, for example, by South Korean participation in limited-scale aerial exercises, alongside Japanese and US forces in mid-2021 in Alaska. But, as Chinese observers noted, such cooperation was undertaken "within certain limits." Indeed, the trend in Northeast Asian geopolitics was quite visible just prior to Russia's momentous invasion, since a trilateral statement by US, Japan, and South Korean foreign ministers was made on February 12, 2022. This statement apparently unnerved Beijing, since it was the first time such a statement had mentioned Taiwan. Chinese commentators rue the passing of ROK former progressive President Moon Jae-in's "balanced" policy and view President Yoon Suk-yeol's willingness to "lean to one side" as deeply troubling. It was immediately recognized that the coalescing of the South Korean-US alliance would be accelerated with Yoon's election and the nearly simultaneous set of violent actions in Eastern Europe. Taken together, these developments had a "negative impact" on China's relations with South Korea.98

As tensions have been growing on the Korean Peninsula, Chinese military analysts have been monitoring the military balance between the two Koreas quite carefully. For instance, a special issue of a Chinese military-affiliated magazine published in August 2022 made a special examination of Pyongyang's military modernization efforts across the whole spectrum of forces, including both conventional and nuclear capabilities. One of the articles in

that series particularly emphasized that North Korea is hard at work absorbing the military lessons of the Ukraine War. Notably, this has meant a new emphasis on upgrading North Korean conventional military forces, with a particular focus on armor, rocket forces, and air defenses that "could be more appropriate to a flexible, multi-domain combat environment."99 Another article in this series reported on progress in North Korea's submarine fabrication, including apparent progress in the domain of nuclear-powered submarines. This Chinese assessment characterizes this as a serious project and observes that a successful nuclear submarine program would constitute "significant progress for [Pyongyang's] nuclear deterrent."100 Notably, the article does mention more than once the importance of Russian technical help to North Korea's missile programs after the collapse of the USSR. 101 Although concerned that the US would use a more robust DPRK nuclear posture to accelerate regional missile defenses, the same article opined that Washington presently seeks to "use tensions on the Korean Peninsula to disturb China's development, while dividing and controlling the countries of Northeast Asia in order to safeguard [US] hegemonic interests...." This Chinese military assessment interestingly does not mention "denuclearization," but insists that China must follow the path of a "responsible great power" and thus convince all sides to make compromises and avoid extremist positions. 102

Immediately after the Russian invasion of Ukraine, Chinese media did cover North Korean leader Kim Jong-un's emphatic endorsement of Vladimir Putin's decision to initiate the bloody conflict. According to one Chinese rendering: "The spokesperson of the North Korean Foreign Ministry pointed out: 'The United States and the West have razed Iraq, Afghanistan, and Libya to the ground, but now they use the Ukrainian crisis caused by them to talk about respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity without shame. Contradictory statements are untenable." ¹⁰³

There could be little doubt about coalescing Chinese and Russian perspectives on the Korean Peninsula after they jointly vetoed a US attempt to ratchet up sanctions following Pyongyang's ballistic missile tests in May 2022. Throughout that year, Chinese military and geopolitical news carried extensive and quite critical coverage of the increasing pace of US–South Korean joint military exercises. ¹⁰⁴

One manifestation of China's increasing adherence to a Russian world view can be seen in Beijing's ever-growing hostility toward NATO. For example, China's reaction to NATO General Secretary Jens Stoltenberg's visit to South Korea in February 2023 was quite negative. 105 A month later, Chinese media reported that Seoul was requesting assistance from both China and Russia "to prompt North Korea to stop provocations." 106 Implying that Beijing does not necessarily view closer ties between Pyongyang and Moscow as problematic, one recent Chinese commentary notes: "The military cooperation intention between North Korea and Russia not only reflects the traditional friendship and strategic interests between the two countries, but also reflects the common challenges and pressures between the two countries."107 A rather pessimistic Chinese appraisal of Seoul's new approach observes that South Korea has adopted the view that Russia is now an "enemy," but also has deeply offended China by aligning so closely with the US and inserting itself on such sensitive issues as the South China Sea, and even the Taiwan issue. 108 Another Chinese assessment also sees major damage to Chinese interests in the short term, but holds out the hope that Seoul will realize such a hostile approach is contrary to South Korean interests and will only raise tensions with North Korea. 109

As it seems to be preparing for the onset of reinforced bipolarity on the Korean Peninsula, Beijing is both boosting trade with Pyongyang and simultaneously blaming Washington for not treating "legitimate security concerns of the DPRK" with adequate seriousness, for increasing its military presence, and "for not abiding by the principle of 'commitment to commitment, action to action'" in its dealings with North Korea. ¹¹⁰

The war in Ukraine brought Russia and a Russia-friendly China closer. At the same time, North Korea capitalized on its support of Russia to enhance its role in the geopolitical setting in Northeast Asia, raising its stakes vis-à-vis both China and Russia, which now have to work harder to safeguard the Pyongyang regime and balance against the US pressure on North Korea. Obviously, the Ukraine-Russia conflict accelerated the polarization process in the Asia-Pacific region. China's role in the North Korea-related affairs has grown, and Russia's dependency on Beijing has become more visible. At the same time, in its dealings with North Korea and Russia—both living under unprecedented global sanctions—the Chinese leaders are now in a better position to delegate some sensitive security or economy-related projects to Moscow, which might be more willing to further compensate the sanctions pressure against Pyongyang by becoming a facilitator of China-Russia-North Korea's common "counter-hegemonic" policies. In addition, the conflict with Ukraine supported by NATO with its Pacific ambitions triggered serious domestic changes in Russia and China and appears to have resulted in the rise of more nationalistic and patriotic elites, who are more inclined to ally with North Korea. China will have the upper hand in this process but, having this leverage in Korean affairs and Russia's potential role in them, Beijing might end up in a better negotiating position with the US over the prospective security order in the Pacific.

VI: Policy Recommendations

The following policy recommendations are offered given the evidently increasing pattern of high-level China-Russia coordination on the Korean Peninsula.

R1. Enhance Deterrence—The Russian invasion of Ukraine illustrates that major wars still occur in the modern world and may also suggest that certain regimes could be prone to aggressive behavior and risk-taking. The US–South Korea alliance has played a role in keeping the peace for well over half a century. Steps toward filling gaps in deterrence, for example by undertaking joint planning for nuclear contingencies as outlined in the April 2023 Washington Declaration, are warranted.¹¹¹

R2. Encourage Cross-Cutting Cleavages to Dilute Bipolarity—This paper has demonstrated growing tendencies toward bipolarity or a consolidation of blocs. But even in the recent past, various countries, including South Korea, have attempted quite successfully to reach across the growing divide. Tokyo's recent overtures to Pyongyang are a noteworthy example of such an initiative and could play an important role in reducing regional tensions.¹¹²

R3. Pursue "Action for Action" Negotiations—It is significant that the arms control proposal promoted by Beijing and Moscow, the so-called "double freeze" plan, enjoyed a modicum of success between 2017 and 2021. The plan was devoid of ideology, did not depend on an intrusive inspections regime, sought to deliver a "win" for each side, and involved little in the way of process. Scholars in both China and Russia have continuously advocated for

"action-for-action" [同步措施] negotiations rather than a "big bang" theory of peace on the Korean Peninsula.

R4. Deal Both China and Russia into the Future Regional Architecture—The Korean Peninsula is close enough to China's heartland to comprise a "core interest" for Beijing. Only China has the economic, historical, and cultural heft to nudge Pyongyang in a reformist direction. Regarding Moscow's role, even some Russian experts have suggested that Russia should bow out of participation in talks regarding the future of the Korean Peninsula. However, neither Beijing nor Pyongyang are likely to accept an approach that excludes Moscow, particularly in the wake of the Kim-Putin summit of September 2023. Western countries will find that an inclusive and realistic architecture is more durable over the long run.

R5. Enable a "Hong Kong" at Rajin—The mellowing of North Korea requires that it pulls back from totalitarian control of the economy—a process already underway. Seoul's impressive success in the commercial realm creates an acute sense of inferiority among North Koreans, so that reformist winds must blow from the north, rather than the south. Chinese scholars recently appraised the geography around the North Korean port of Rajin and claimed that it could become a viable regional transport hub, connecting China's land-locked northeastern provinces to its maritime neighbors and proposed the "model of the free port [自由港模式]" that could "become the 3-country economic cooperation engine." Its pulls back from totalitation and proposed the "model of the free port [自由港模式]" that could "become the 3-country economic cooperation engine."

R6. Promulgate an "Umbrella Strategy" for North Korea—If the US and its allies are to pursue arms control and crisis management mechanisms with North Korea, they must help develop "security guarantees" for North Korea and these steps should go beyond polite words and solemn oaths. Chinese specialists have been regularly calling for an "umbrella strategy" [雨伞战略] that would ensure security for the regime in Pyongyang. Strengthening China-Russia strategic coordination in Northeast Asia could plausibly help to alleviate this major power asymmetry at the heart of the North Korea crisis.

VII. Conclusion

This paper surveys both historical trends and contemporary developments related to the impact of the China-Russia quasi-alliance on the Korean Peninsula. The focus on Chinese-language and Russian-language sources makes this research unique and provides enhanced fidelity on this issue of seminal importance to the future of security in Northeast Asia.

The findings confirm the trend toward gradually expanding cooperation between Beijing and Moscow concerning questions related to North Korea that encompass diplomatic, information, economic, and military policies. To some extent, "the return to bipolarity ... solidifies the hostility and adversarial nature of regional dynamics..." Pyongyang has clearly benefited from the Ukraine War—not least by the distraction of the major world powers, including the US. Russia has long been sympathetic to North Korea, a fact demonstrated powerfully by Putin's July 2000 trip to Pyongyang shortly after he became Russia's president. Today, the Kremlin's isolation is undoubtedly a deep impetus for rapidly warming North Korea–Russia ties that precipitated the recent landmark Kim-Putin summit.

That is indeed a major development, but Beijing's influence is significantly more important, of course. Chinese leaders remain cautious about embracing any kind of *troika*

encompassing Beijing, Moscow, and Pyongyang, since it views solidifying bipolarity in Northeast Asia as counter to its conception of regional security and development. The West and its close allies in East Asia should recognize that the situation is delicate and could suddenly become much more fraught, for example if major quantities of North Korean military equipment or even DPRK "volunteers" were to appear in Donbas. ¹¹⁵ Understanding such major risks of an escalation spiral that a return to the hard bipolarity of the 1950s would entail for the Korean Peninsula, decision-makers on both sides of this divide are urged to act with due caution and restraint.

Notes

- 1. Alexander Fokin, "Russia Did Not Apologize for the Aircraft: South Korea Will Present Its Version of the Incident with a Violation of Borders" [Россия за самолеты не извинялась: Южная Корея представит свою версию инцидента с нарушением границы], *Kommersant*, July 24, 2019, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/4040760, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 2. Dzhirhan Mahadzir, "Russian, Chinese Bombers Fly Joint Mission Near Japan, Korea as Russian Fleet Holds Major Drills in the Pacific," *U.S. Naval Institute News*, June 6, 2023, https://news.usni.org/2023/06/06/russian-chinese-bombers-fly-joint-mission-near-japan-korea-as-russian-fleet-holds-major-drills-in-the-pacific, accessed June 19, 2023.
- 3. The tendency toward bipolarity and its relationship to global stability is a topic of increasing importance to scholars around the world. See, for example, Cliff Kupchan, "Bipolarity is Back: Why It Matters," The Washington Quarterly 44(4) (2021), pp. 123–139; "Yan Xuetong: Trajectory of China-U.S. Relations in New International Order," The 11th World Peace Forum, Beijing, https://www.pekingnology.com/i/132083573/yan-xuetong-trajectory-of-china-us-relations-in-new-international-order, accessed on June 30, 2023; and Timofei Bordachev, "Threat of a New Bipolarity?" *Valdai Discussion Club*, April 30, 2020, https://valdaiclub.com/a/highlights/threat-of-a-new-bipolarity/, accessed on June 30, 2023.
- 4. Also on this topic, see Elizabeth Wishnick, "The Impact of the Sino-Russian Partnership on the North Korean Nuclear Crisis," *The China-Russia Entente and the Korean Peninsula, The National Bureau of Asian Research Special Report* 78 (March 2019).
- 5. Dmitri Trenin, "Vladimir Putin's Strategic Framework for Northeast Asia," *Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies* 31 (June 24, 2020), p. 56.
- 6. Alexander Korolev, "On the Verge of an Alliance: Contemporary China-Russia Military Cooperation," *Asian Security* 15(3) (2019), pp. 233–252. https://doi.org/10.1080/14799855.2018.1463991.
- 7. Nien-Chung Chang-Liao, "The Limits of Strategic Partnerships: Implications for China's Role in the Russia-Ukraine War," *Contemporary Security Policy* 44(2) (2023), pp. 226–247. https://doi.org/10.1080/13523260.2023.2174702.
- 8. Artyom Lukin, "The Russia-China Entente and Its Future," *International Politics* 58 (2021), pp. 363–380. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41311-020-00251-7.
- 9. See: Kenneth N. Waltz, "The Stability of a Bipolar World," *Daedalus* 93(3) (Summer, 1964), pp. 881–909; John J. Mearsheimer, "Why We Will Soon Miss the Cold War," *The Atlantic*, August 1990, https://www.theatlantic.com/past/docs/politics/foreign/mearsh.htm, accessed August 15, 2023; Charles W. Kegley and Gregory A. Raymond, *Great Powers and World Order: Patterns and Prospects* (London: Sage & CQ Press, 2021); Akihiro Iwashita, Yong-Chool Ha, and Edwards Boyle (eds.), *Geo-Politics in Northeast Asia* (London &New York: Routledge, 2023).
- 10. This is more attributable to China, where the flow of publications and views have traditionally been monitored and coordinated by the party authorities. The role of Russian scholars has been less institutionalized (since the one-party system perished and the current parties serve as appendages to bureaucratic elite groups), but significant for informal deliberations among the foreign policy establishment, within the Presidential administration in particular. See: Mark Galeotti, "The Presidential Administration: The Command and Control Nexus of Putin's Russia," *George C. Marshall European Center for Security Studies*, February 2020, https://www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/security-insights/presidential-administration-command-and-control-nexus-putins-russia-0, accessed August 14, 2023.
 - 11. Lyle J. Goldstein, "Here Is What Chinese Scholars Think about the North Korea Crisis," National

Interest, September 3, 2017, https://nationalinterest.org/feature/here-what-chinese-scholars-think-about-the-north-korea-22145, accessed August 20, 2023.

- 12. Artyom Lukin, "The Views of the Russian Expert Community on the Problem of Denuclearization on the Korean Peninsula after the Hanoi and Vladivostok Summits" (Взгляды российского экспертного сообщества на проблему денуклеаризации Корейского полуострова после саммитов в Ханое и Владивостоке), Bulletin of The Institute of Oriental Studies [Известия Восточного института] 2(42) (2019), pp. 58–66. https://doi.org/10.24866/2542-1611/2019-2/58-66; Konstantin V. Asmolov, Ludmila V. Zakharova, "Relations Веtween Russia and the DPRK in the 21st Century: Results at the 20th Anniversary" [Отношения России с КНДР в XXI веке: итоги двадцатилетия], Vestnik RUDN. International Relations 20(3) (2020), pp. 585–604. https://doi.org/10.22363/2313-0660-2020-20-3-585-604.
- 13. Mark Mancall, Russia and China: Their Diplomatic Relations to 1728 (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1971), pp. 211–223.
- 14. Artyom L. Lukin, Andrey V. Gubin, "Strategic Triangle Between Russia, China, and Japan: History, Present, and Possible Future" [Стратегический треугольник России, Китая и Японии: история, современность и возможное будущее], *Japanese Studies in Russia* 4 (2021), pp. 94–112.
- 15. On this conflict, see Kenneth Swope, A Dragon's Head and a Serpent's Tail: Ming China and the First Great East Asian War, 1592–1598 (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 2009) and more recently Odd Arne Westad, Empire and Righteous Nation: 600 Years of China-Korean Relations (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2021), pp. 48–56.
- 16. Edyta M. Bojanowska, *A World of Empires: The Russian Voyage of the Frigate Pallada* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2018), p. 155. https://doi.org/10.4159/9780674985728.
- 17. Andrei Lankov, "Escape at Dawn: When the Korean King Sought Russian Help," Russia Beyond the Headlines, September 16, 2015, https://www.rbth.com/blogs/2015/09/17/escape_at_dawn_when_the_korean_king_sought_russian_help_49213.html, accessed August 10, 2023.
- 18. Bella B. Pak, "Russian Diplomat K.I. Veber and Korea" [Российский дипломат К.И. Вебер и Корея] (Moscow: Institute of Oriental Studies, the Russian Academy of Sciences, 2013).
 - 19. Edward L. Dreyer, China at War, 1901-1949 (London: Longman, 1995), p. 176.
- 20. John Lewis Gaddis, We Now Know: Rethinking Cold War History (Oxford University Press, 1997), p. 56.
- 21. R. Craig Nation, *Black Earth, Red Star: A History of Soviet Security Policy, 1917–1991* (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1992), p. 191.
- 22. Sergei Goncharov, John W. Lewis and Xue Litai, *Uncertain Partners: Stalin, Mao, and the Korean War* (Stanford: Stanford UP, 1993). PRC historian Niu Jun says that Stalin was pushing Mao to commit to Chinese intervention, but that Mao himself had major inhibitions that war with the U.S. would "destroy China's plans for peaceful development." Niu Jun [牛军], *The Cold War and Chinese Foreign Policy Decisions* [冷战与中国外交决策] (Beijing: Jiuzhou Press, 2012), p. 181.
- 23. Victor Cha, *The Impossible State: North Korea, Past and Future* (New York: Harper Collins, 2012), p. 23.
- 24. Balázs Szalontai, Kim Il Sung in the Khrushchev Era: Soviet-DPRK Relations and the Roots of North Korean Despotism, 1953–1964 (Washington, DC: Woodrow Wilson Center Press and Stanford University Press, 2005).
- 25. B.C. Koh, "North Korea and the Sino-Soviet Schism," *The Western Political Research Quarterly* 22(4) (1969), pp. 940–962. https://doi.org/10.1177/106591296902200415; Khang Vu, "Why China and North Korea Decided to Renew a 60-Year-Old Treaty," *The Interpreter*, July 30, 2021, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/why-china-north-korea-decided-renew-60-year-old-treaty, accessed August 10, 2023.
- 26. Jonathan D. Pollack, *No Exit: North Korea, Nuclear Weapons and International Security* (Adelphi Book 418) (London: The International Institute for Strategic Studies [IISS], 2014), p. 52.
- 27. Wu Jingjing [吴晶晶], *The Korean Nuclear Issue* [朝鲜核问题经纬] (Beijing: Shijie Zhishi Publishing, 2017), p. 222.
 - 28. Pollack (2014), p. 67.
- 29. Vadim Tkachenko, *The Korean Peninsula and Russian Interests* [Корейский полуостров и интересы России] (Moscow: Vostochnaya Literatura, 2000), pp. 34–35.
 - 30. Pollack (2014), p. 93.
 - 31. Ibid., pp. 90-91.
 - 32. Ibid., p. 94.
 - 33. Tkachenko (2000), p. 58.

- 34. Ibid., p. 94.
- 35. Wu (2017), p. 223.
- 36. Liu Tao [刘涛], "Great Power Game: Russia's Policy toward the Korean Peninsula and China-Russia Cooperation" [大国博弈: 俄罗斯的朝鲜半岛政策与中俄合作], *Russian Studies* [俄罗斯研究], July 29, 2018, https://www.sohu.com/a/244033935_619333, accessed June 28, 2023.
 - 37. Cha (2012), pp. 329-333.
- 38. Alexander V. Lukin, *A Rising China and the Future of Russia* [Возвышающийся Китай и будущее России] (Moscow, International Relations Press, 2015), p. 247.
- 39. Michael Schwirtz, "With North Korea in Need, Kim Jong-il Goes to Russia," *New York Times*, August 20, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/08/21/world/europe/21moscow.html, accessed March 30, 2023
- 40. The actual location of Kim Jong-il's birth is the small town of Vyatskoye, about 30 miles northeast of Khabarovsk along the Amur River. That location constituted a "secret 1940s base for the Soviet Red Army's Chinese and Korean-dominated 88th International Brigade." Ed Pulford, *Mirrorlands: Russia, China, and Journeys in Between* (London: Hurst and Company, 2019), pp. 140–44.
- 41. Jung H. Pak, Becoming Kim Jong Un: A Former CIA Officer's Insights into North Korea's Enigmatic Young Dictator (New York: Ballantine, 2020), p. 73.
- 42. Miriam Elder, "Russia Writes of \$10 Billion in North Korean Debt," *The Guardian*, September 18, 2012, https://www.theguardian.com/business/2012/sep/18/russia-writes-off-north-korea-debt, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 43. Anatoly Torkunov, Georgy Toloraya, and Ilya Dyachkov, "Russia's Relations with North Korea Under Kim Jong-un: Ups and Downs," in *Understanding Contemporary Korea from a Russian Perspective: Political and Economic Development since 2008* (Switzerland: Springer Nature-Palgrave, 2022), p. 276.
- 44. "China Cherishes China-North Korea Friendship, North Korea Also Must Cherish It" [中国珍惜中朝友好, 朝鲜也需珍惜], *Global Times* [环球时报], February 6, 2013, https://opinion.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnJzcou, accessed August 31, 2023.
- 45. Eric Talmadge, "Why Russia Is Bolstering Ties with North Korea," *The Guardian*, June 4, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jun/04/russia-bolster-ties-north-korea, accessed June 28, 2023.
- 46. "Vladimir Putin Invites Kim Jong-un to Moscow," *The Guardian*, December 19, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/dec/19/vladimir-putin-invites-north-korea-kim-jong-un-moscow, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 47. Liudmila Zakharova, "Economic Cooperation between Russia and North Korea," *Journal of Eurasian Studies* 7 (2016), p. 157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euras.2016.04.003.
- 48. Cai Tingyi [蔡婷贻], "North Korea and Russia Embrace" [朝俄拥抱], Finance [财经], December 1, 2014, https://m.caijing.com.cn/api/show?contentid=3763039, accessed August 31, 2023.
- 49. Wang Li, Wang Gang, Li Zhen, and Qing Mu [王莉, 王刚, 李珍, 青木], "Kim Jong-Un Resurfaces and Causes a Stir" [金正恩露面引来新躁动], Global Times [环球时报], October 15, 2014, https://mil.huanqiu.com/article/9CaKrnJFG2V, accessed August 31, 2023.
- 50. Artyom Lukin, "Russia's Game on the Korean Peninsula: Accepting China's Rise to Regional Hegemony," in Franchell, Brian (ed.) *The China-Russia Entente and the Korean Peninsula*, NBR Special Report 78 (March 2019), p. 24.
- 51. Georgy D. Toloraya and Anatoly V. Torkunov, "The Nuclear Missile Threat on the Korean Peninsula: Causes and Steps to Respond" [Ракетно-ядерная угроза на Корейском полуострове: причины и меры реагирования], *Polis: Political Research* 3 (2016). https://doi.org/10.17976/jpps/2016.04.11.
- 52. Wang Junsheng [王俊生], "The Logic of the 'Special Relationship' between China and North Korea: the Legacy of Complex Strategic Balance" [中朝鲜'特殊关系'的逻辑: 复杂战略平衡的产物], Northeast Asia Forum [东北亚论坛] 1 (2016), pp. 57–60.
- 53. Joshua Berlinger, "North Korea's Missile Tests: What You Need to Know," *CNN*, December 13, 2017, https://www.cnn.com/2017/05/29/asia/north-korea-missile-tests/index.html, accessed June 30, 2023.
- 54. Elizabeth Philipp, "North Korea Claims Hydrogen Bomb Test," *Arms Control Today (January-February 2016*), https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2016-01/news/north-korea-claims-hydrogen-bomb-test, accessed June 28, 2023.
- 55. Torkunov et al. (2022), p. 285; "Commentary by the Information and Press Department of the Russian Foreign Ministry on the Adoption by the UN Security Council of Resolution 2375 Regarding the Nuclear Issue of the Korean Peninsula," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation*, September 12, 2017, https://www.mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/un/organs/1552263/?lang=ru, accessed August 10, 2023.
 - 56. Li Linmin and Zheng Yu [林利民, 郑雨], "North Korea's Fourth Nuclear Test and New Changes

in Northeast Asia," [朝鲜第四次核试与东北亚新变局], Contemporary International Relations [现代国际 关系] 5 (2016), pp. 1-8.

- 57. Zhou Xiaojia [周晓加], "Chinese Scholars' Viewpoints on the North Korean Nuclear Issue," [朝鲜核问题与中国学者的观点], Peace and Development [和平与发展] 3 (2017), pp, 63–67.
- 58. Alexander Gabuev, "China and Russia's Dangerous Entente," *The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, October 4, 2017, https://carnegieendowment.org/2017/10/04/china-and-russia-s-dangerous-entente-pub-73310, accessed August 10, 2023.
 - 59. Artyom Lukin (2019), p. 25.
- 60. "China Proposes 'Double Suspension' to Defuse Korean Peninsula Crisis," *Xinhua*, March 8, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-03/08/c_136112435.htm, accessed on June 30, 2023.
- 61. William Choong, "North Korea: Why It's Time to Double Down on the Double Freeze," *The Diplomat*, August 30, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/08/north-korea-why-its-time-to-double-down-on-the-double-freeze/, accessed August 31, 2023
 - 62. Artyom Lukin (2019), p. 25.
- 63. Li Jun [李军], "The DPRK's Diplomatic Initiative and Its Challenge" [朝鲜外交攻势及其挑战], International Politics [国际政治] 5 (2018), p. 4.
- 64. Su Xiaohui [苏晓晖] comments on CCTV-4 Focus Today [今日关注] Xi Jinping Conducts Negotiations with Kim Jong-un—China and North Korea Agree to Push Peninsula in a Peaceful Direction [习近平同金正恩举行会谈 中朝 共同推动半岛形势走向缓和], 28 March 2018, http://tv.cctv.com/2018/03/28/VIDEX1eURkr9HVVAs8EeabAT180328.shtml, accessed June 30, 2023.
 - 65. Artyom Lukin (2019), p. 25.
- 66. Vladimir Skozyrev [Владимир Скосырев], "Seoul Wants to Deprive Pyongyang of Nuclear Weapons with Moscow's Help" [Сеул хочет лишить Пхеньян ядерного оружия при помощи Москвы], *Nezavisimaya Gazeta* [Независимая Газета], June 22, 2018, https://yandex.ru/turbo/s/ng.ru/world/2018-06-22/6_7250_seul.html, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 67. Wang Xingxing and Niu Xiao [王星星, 牛笑], "The Situation on the Korean Peninsula: Current Developments and Prospects" [朝鲜半岛局势: 现状与可能前景], *Contemporary Korea* [当代韩国] 3 (2018), pp. 5, 15–16.
- 68. Oleg Kiryanov [Олег Кирьянов], "Expert: The Most Important Role for Russia in Korea—Support of the Peace Process" [Эксперт: 'Главная роль России в Корее—поддержка мирного процесса'], Rossiskaya Gazeta [Российская Газета], December 11, 2018, https://rg.ru/2018/12/11/ekspert-glavnaia-rol-rossii-v-koree-podderzhka-mirnogo-processa.html, accessed June 30, 2023.
- 69. Stephen Blank, "The North Korean Factor in the Sino-Russian Alliance," *Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies* 1(2) (2019), p. 36.
 - 70. Artyom Lukin (2019), p. 26.
- 71. "Xi Jinping Arrives in Pyongyang for a State Visit to the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK)," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PRC*, June 20, 2019, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/gjhdq_665435/2675_665437/2701_663406/2703_663410/201906/t20190624_511673.html, accessed August 31, 2023.
- 72. "Aggression Against Ukraine," Resolution adopted by the UN General Assembly on 2 March 2022, ES-11/1, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3965290?ln=en, accessed June 28, 2023.
- 73. "Territorial Integrity of Ukraine: Defending the Principles of the Charter of the United Nation," Resolution adopted by the General Assembly on 12 October 2022, ES-11/4, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3990673?ln=en, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 74. Ivan Zhurenkov, "For North Korea, the Conflict in Ukraine Was a Gift of Fate: Interview with Andrei Lankov," [Для Северной Кореи конфликт на Украине стал подарком судьбы], *Regnum*, January 12, 2023, https://regnum.ru/article/3769827, accessed June 26, 2023.
- 75. Anthony V. Rinna, "The Russia-South Korea Relationship after Russia's Invasion of Ukraine and Implications for the U.S.-ROK Alliance," *Asia Policy* 18 (1) (January 2023), pp. 95–113. https://doi.org/10.1353/asp.2023.0009.
- 76. Dayea Kim, "Restoration of the Russia-North Korea Alignment in the Early 2000s," *Region* 10(2) (July 2021), pp. 259–279. https://doi.org/10.1353/reg.2021.0015.
- 77. Artem Lukin, "Premonitions of a Korean War: Will Russia Be a Peacemaker or a Party to the Conflict?," *Russian Politics & Law* 57(1–2) (2020), pp. 18–29. https://doi.org/10.1080/10611940.2020.1835070.
- 78. Dmitri Trenin, "Vladimir Putin's Strategic Framework for Northeast Asia," in: Gilbert Rozman (ed.). *Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies* (31) (June 24, 2020), p. 59.
 - 79. Anthony V. Rinna, "Sanctions, Security and Regional Development in Russia's Policies Toward

North Korea," Asian International Studies Review 20(1) (June 2019), pp. 21–37. https://doi.org/10.16934/isr.20.1.201906.21.

- 80. "Russia and DPRK Prepare Mutual High-Level Visits" [Александр Мацегора: Россия и КНДР готовят взаимные визиты на высоком уровне], Interview with the Russian Ambassador to North Korea Alexander Matsegora, *RIA News Agency*, May 25, 2023, https://ria.ru/20230525/vizity-1873978202.html, accessed June 26, 2023.
 - 81. Stephen Blank (2019), p. 36.
- 82. Choe Sang-Hun; Motoko Rich, "North Korea Launches Another ICBM, One of Its Most Powerful Yet," *The New York Times*, November 17, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/17/world/asia/north-korea-missile.html, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 83. Sergey Strokan, "If Kim Turns Out To Be a Friend" [Если друг оказался Ким], *Kommersant*, August 15, 2022, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/5513645?ysclid=lhmkgge21w795029229, accessed June 26, 2023.
- 84. Hal Brands, "Biden's Escalation in Ukraine Is About Diplomacy, Not Victory," *Bloomberg*, February 1, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2023-02-01/ukraine-russia-war-us-tanks-missiles-may-bring-putin-to-the-table, accessed August 31, 2023.
- 85. Alexander Lukin and Olga Pugacheva, "Russian Priorities and Approaches to the Korean Peninsula," *Problemy Dalnego Vostoka* 3 (2022), pp. 9–27. https://doi.org/10.31857/S013128120019297-7.
- 86. Edith M. Lederer, "U.S. Says China and Russia Blocking UN Action on North Korea," *AP News*, March 20, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/north-korea-missiles-us-china-6ce477f7e6267aba412cd-4020f0bd263, accessed June 28, 2023.
- 87. "North Korea To Always Be 'In the Same Trench' with Russia—Kim's sister," *TASS News Agency*, January 27, 2023, https://tass.com/world/1568199, accessed June 26, 2023.
- 88. George Wright, "North Korea Sold Arms to Russia's Wagner Group, U.S. Says," *BBC News*, December 22, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64072570, accessed June 28, 2023.
- 89. "The Volume of Foreign Trade of the DPRK in 2022 Increased by 122.3%" (Объем внешней торговли КНДР в 2022 году вырос на 122,3%), TASS News, July 20, 2023, https://tass.ru/ekonomika/18324161, accessed August 25, 2023.
- 90. Andrey Zakharchenko, "North Korea Lends a Shoulder in the Special Operation. Won't We Ignore Again?" [Северная Корея подставляет нам плечо в спецоперации. Опять не заметим?], Svobodnaya Pressa, June 12, 2023, https://svpressa.ru/politic/article/376255/, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 91. Vyacheslav Dushin, "Policy Expert Called To Revise Relations Between Russia and DPRK" [Политолог призвал пересмотреть отношения России и КНДР], *Gazeta*, June 19, 2023, https://www.gazeta.ru/politics/news/2023/06/19/20700722.shtml, accessed June 27, 2023.
- 92. Alexander Z. Zhebin, "It is Time for Moscow To Decide What To Do With Sanctions Against DPRK," [Москве пора решать, что делать с санкциями в отношении КНДР], Nezavisimaya Gazeta, March 12, 2023, https://www.ng.ru/dipkurer/2023-03-12/9_8677_dilemma.html, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 93. Sung-Yoon Chung, "North Korea's ICBM Provocation: Assessment and Outlook," *Korea Institute for National Unification*, March 31, 2022, https://repo.kinu.or.kr/bitstream/2015.oak/13161/1/CO22-08%28e%29.pdf, accessed June 20, 2023.
- 94. Soyoung Kim, Ju-min Park and Hyonhee Shin, "Exclusive: South Korea's Yoon Opens Door for Possible Military Aid to Ukraine," *Reuters*, April 19, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/south-koreas-yoon-opens-door-possible-military-aid-ukraine-2023-04-19/, accessed on June 30, 2023.
- 95. Sergey Latyshev, "Seoul Supplied Arms To Kyiv and Winced: Xi Jinping Responded Immediately" [Сеул поставил оружие Киеву и вздрогнул: Си Цзиньпин ответил незамедлительно], *Tsargrad TV*, April 20, 2023, https://tsargrad.tv/articles/seul-postavil-oruzhie-kievu-i-vzdrognul-si-czinpin-otvetil-nezamedlitelno_767715, accessed June 30, 2023.
 - 96. Zakharchenko (2023).
- 97. Yong-Chool Ha and Beom-Shik Shin, "The Impact of the Ukraine War on Russian–North Korean Relations," *Asian Survey* 62 (5–6) (September-December 2022), pp. 893–919. https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2022.1800092.
- 98. This paragraph is drawn from discussion in Lu Chunyan [吕春燕], "Biden's Efforts to Strengthen the U.S.-South Korean Alliance and Its Impact on China-South Korean Relations" [拜登强化美韩同盟及对中韩关系影响], *Peace and Development* [和平与发展] 2 (2023), pp. 60–78.
- 99. Zhang Yilong [张亦隆], "A Closer Look at the New Conventional Military Equipment in the North Korean Military Parade" [细看朝鲜阅兵中的常规新装备], *Naval and Merchant Ships* [舰船知识] (August 2022), pp. 65–66.

- 100. Zhan Tianyi [展天义], "North Korea's Plan to Develop Nuclear Submarines" [朝鲜的核潜艇研制计划], Naval and Merchant Ships [舰船知识], August 2022, pp. 73.
 - 101. Ibid., p. 75.
 - 102. Ibid., p. 78.
- 103. "DPRK Foreign Ministry: Root of Ukrainian Issue Lies in U.S.-Western Policy of Hegemony" [朝鲜外务省:乌克兰问题的根源在于美西方霸权政策], *The Observer* [观察者网], March 1, 2022, https://www.guancha.cn/internation/2022_03_01_628147.shtml, accessed June 10, 2023.
- 104. See for example, CCTV7 *Military Report* [军事报道], April 18, 2022, https://tv.cctv.com/2022/04/18/VIDE6RFpEmfozDJSrDrhNLns220418.shtml?spm=C52346.PiumOrlYLNUM.E0VX-twLj8YU7.2, accessed August 31, 2023; CCTV4 *Focus Today* [今日关注], October 6, 2022, https://tv.cctv.com/2022/10/06/VIDEMkBvX7kOTXVFUtsvzhi1221006.shtml?spm=C45305.PmBKBQYn4ReN.E2dB-MI2VdbgJ.297, accessed August 31, 2023.
- 105. Fu Bo [傅波], "NATO Chief's Asian Trip Creates Anxiety" [北约秘书长亚洲行制造焦虑], China National Defense News [中国国防报], February 8, 2023, http://www.81.cn/szb_223187/gfbszbxq/index.html?paperName=zggfb&paperDate=2023-02-08&paperNumber=04&articleid=661909, accessed June 1, 2023.
- 106. "After the Sino-Russian joint statement, South Korea took the initiative to mention the Korean Peninsula issue and promised not to form an alliance with the United States and Japan" [中俄联合声明后,韩国主动提到朝鲜半岛问题,并承诺不与美日结盟], March 25, 2023, https://www.163.com/dy/article/I0M1HS6A05539IG6.html, accessed March 30, 2023.
- 107. "Will the Ukraine Crisis Escalate? Satellite Images Found that North Korea is Suspected of Providing Military Equipment to Russia?" [乌克兰危机将升级? 卫星图像发现,朝鲜疑似向俄提供军事装备?], June 20, 2023,

https://baijiahao.baidu.com/s?id=1769200662468642582&wfr=spider&for=pc, accessed April 5, 2023.

- 108. Fang Guangshun and Liu Ninglong [房广順, 刘宁隆], "Commentary on the Yun Suk-yeul Administration's 'Indo-Pacific Strategy'" [尹锡悦政府'印太战略'评析], *Contemporary International Relations* [现代国际关系] 4 (2023), p. 137.
- 109. Zhu Xu and Han Wenchao [朱旭,韩文超], "The Changes in the Republic of Korea's Attitude toward the 'Indo-Pacific Strategy': Considerations and Impacts" [韩国对印太战略态度的转变:考量与影响], Northeast Asia Forum [东北亚论坛] 2 (2023), pp. 115–126.
- 110. "China Calls on All Parties to Remain Calm and Exercise Restraint to Prevent the Situation on the Peninsula from Escalating or Even Getting out of Control" [中方呼吁各方保持冷静克制防止半岛局势升级甚至失控], *PLA Daily* [解放军报], June 4, 2023, http://www.81.cn/szb_223187/szbxq/index.htm-l?paperName=jfjb&paperDate=2023-06-04&paperNumber=03&articleid=907309, accessed May 1, 2023.
- 111. Timothy W. Martin, "U.S. to Send Its Biggest Sub to Korean Peninsula in Message to North and South," *Wall Street Journal*, June 27, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-to-send-its-biggest-sub-to-korean-peninsula-in-message-to-north-and-south-d998518?mod=world_major_1_pos4, accessed June 30, 2023.
- 112. Tsukasa Hadano and Junnosukke Kobara, "Kishida Seeks Talks with Kim Jong-un, Eying China Border Reopening," *Nikkei Asia*, June 9 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Kishida-seeks-talks-with-Kim-Jong-Un-eying-China-border-reopening, accessed June 10, 2023.
- 113. Ma Dantong and Dong Yue [马丹彤, 董跃], "The International Law Basis and Analysis of the Development and Construction of the Tumen River Port: Based on the Navigation of the Arctic Northeast Passage" [图们江入海港口 开发与建设的国际法依据及分析——基于北极东北航道通航的视角], Ocean Development and Management [海洋开发与管理] 36(3) (2019), pp. 21–27.
- 114. Yun Sun, "2023: Upcoming Crisis for China's Policy Toward the Korean Peninsula," *Asia Pacific Leadership Network*, January 26, 2023, https://www.apln.network/analysis/the-korea-times-column/2023-upcoming-crisis-for-chinas-policy-toward-the-korean-peninsula, accessed June 28, 2023.
- 115. See, for example, Anatoly Lapin, "The Emergence of 500,000 Volunteers in Donbas from North Korea Depends On China [От Китая зависит появление 500 тысяч добровольцев из Северной Кореи на Донбассе], *Politnavigator*, March 27, 2023, https://www.politnavigator.net/ot-kitaya-zavisit-poyavlenie-500-tysyach-dobrovolcev-iz-severnojj-korei-na-donbasse.html, accessed June 30, 2023.

Biographical Statement

Lyle Goldstein, PhD, is visiting professor at the Watson Institute for Public and International Affairs at Brown University in Providence, Rhode Island. He is also director for Asia engagement at the Washington D.C. think tank Defense Priorities.

Vitaly Kozyrev, PhD, is distinguished professor of political science at Endicott College, Massachusetts, and associate in research at the Fairbank Center, Harvard University.



Submitted: 07-01-2023 • Sent for Review: 07-01-2023 • Decision: 08-31-2023